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Our Next Meeting 

“CANDLE AND SOAP MAKING”

Thursday, April 2, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center

At our First April meeting, Tony Burnham and Bob Cory will be presenting a talk and live demonstration on Candle and Soap Making. These are just 2 byproducts of the colony that can earn income and offer you additional pleasures from your beekeeping activities.  

Hope to see everyone at the meeting,

Scott Seccomb

ELECTIONS

April is the month for Club Elections. Anyone is invited to run for office or to nominate someone for office. Positions up for grabs this year are President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer. 

This is your chance to help the beekeeping community by taking an administrative position with BUMBA. With the exception of the MSBA and a couple other avenues of information, State Beekeeping Clubs are the driving force behind keeping the importance of beekeeping in the spotlight. We encourage you to sign up for a position so that we may better serve the beekeeping community as a whole moving forward. 

THANKS TO OUR MEMBERS  

I would like to thank all our club volunteers who have gone to extraordinary length’s to help with this year’s program and meetings.

I would like to thank Leigh Walton for all the help and time he has generously donated to this club for this year’s program and for taking on the clubs nuc production/queen-rearing program and for teaching classes.

Many Thanks to Mellie Landon for keeping our stomachs quiet and providing our nourishment for the last few weeks and for taking the job on In the first place.

Linda Thompson and Tony Drake for supplying the drinks, volunteering to help out with any other request and for taking the beverage responsibility. This is one less thing on my plate. Thank You.

David Morris for a quality newsletter that always shows up. This is a major undertaking for any club. BUMBA is one of very few clubs that issues 6 newsletters a year with timely and important information concerning your colonies timing and their health. Thank You David.

Phil Hazen Darrell Dockery and anyone else that may have slipped my mind, Thank You for all the valuable services, your energy and the time you have donated, it is greatly appreciated.

It’s people like this that makes any organization what it is. Without them, we wouldn’t be able to enjoy the finer things that we sometimes overlook in this club. I would like to make sure that everyone who does anything to make this club go, is never taken for granted. I sincerely appreciate all your help, opinions hard work and most importantly your friendship. Thank You.

Scott Seccomb  

CLUB PROGRAMS

BUMBA currently has a host of club programs that we have initiated over the years and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well.  

Nuc Production/Queen Rearing Program  

Mentoring Program

Educational Programs

Please get in touch with any club officer if you would like more information on any of the above. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. Programs are like additional classes for free and it goes to serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.

The President’s Smoker

This year we were fortunate enough to increase the size of our beekeeping community by 54 new “potential” beekeepers. I say potential because not everyone who takes the program is there to actually keep honeybees. I have issued fair warning to those who might still reside on the fence. If you are still considering keeping bees this year but for one reason or another haven’t committed by ordering bees and equipment and/or feel you “need to know more” before you undertake what “seems like” such a complicated and overwhelming activity, you might want to stay away from the field days! What typically happens is once a fence sitter discovers how incredibly fascinating it is to work with, handle and observe honey bees, they go into a unexplainable, state of frenzied panic trying to locate bees for sale and get some equipment together so they can get in on the action. This happens every year and fortunately for you, BUMBA has anticipated this phenomenon and usually has a nuc or two around to assist in your treatment and ultimately affect a cure and a complete recovery.

The BUMBA Beginning Beekeeping Class was a huge success this year with over 50 new people attending. BUMBA and its members take great pride and honor in welcoming the following new beekeepers to our ranks.

Joe Buriel, Dave Roeder, Charlene Haskell, Valerie Bolger, Charles Mewshaw, Collene Johnson, Chris Berry, Myda Snyder, William, Meme and Bill Thomas, Harold and Barbara Stone, Hugh Shockey, Katie Natale, William and Stacey Crabtree and their youngest beekeepers, Jordan, Will and Harleigh Crabtree, Terry Rice, Loren Lavoy, Karen Keczmerski, Bradley Kennedy, Anna Wadhams, Marion Story, Jeffery Anspacher, Cordelia Neff, Pam Woods, Heather & Thomas Vogeley, Jim Amerault, Cheryl Lloyd, Ksenija Ivkovic, Elizabeth Olson, Tony Corbo, Clyde Austin, William Mussenden, Carolyn and Howard Anderson, Lisa Voith, Curtis Brooks, Laurel Nichols, Richard Wilson, David and Jutta Dunaway, Nancy Mc Nealy, Emma Mc Nealy, Bruce Creery, John Blanford, Daniel Yuen, Micheal Mehalick, Bert and Friederike Mueck, Margie and Louis Krietzer, Kyra Harvey, Kelly Shinn, Bill Doepkens, Mark Anderson.  

BUMBA welcomes all our new members with open arms and we sincerely hope you will enjoy your affiliation with the club. As has been previously stated, our program is just that, a program. It is not a class where you pay a meager fee and once the class is over that’s that, see ya later. Our mentoring program is designed to assist you in any manner possible to ensure your immediate success and continued, long term enjoyment of your newly chosen path. A path that not only greatly benefits our environment but one that will hopefully open your eyes to all the possibilities made available through the keeping of honeybees and all the important influencing factors that lead to issues associated with them. Einstein once said that if honeybees were to disappear from the face of the earth, humankind would do so 6 years later. As beekeepers that puts us in a very important position. It is our responsibility as beekeepers to disseminate information to who ever will listen or will take an interest in honeybees. It is our responsibility to foster our young about the importance of honeybees to help ensure they will follow in our footsteps for the benefit of all mankind. Beekeeping is way more than having a colony in your backyard strictly for our own personal gain.     

Beekeeping could probably be best described as an immensely addictive and worrisome activity for which any answer, right or wrong, always leads to another question.

If anyone of you ever have any questions, concerns, comments, suggestions, criticisms (good or bad), please call or email me. 
I prefer phone calls over email. You can get your answers immediately and its one less thing on my list to remember. If I cant answer your question on the spot, I will get back to you or put you in contact with someone that can.  

HONEYBEE MADNESS

Let’s take for an example long time beekeeper Mr. Robert Cory. Cory has been keeping honeybees for 50 years now and probably knows more about beekeeping than any 3-club members put together. If it weren’t for Bob, most of our members wouldn’t have anyone to pick on. I suppose experience has its “rewards”.

Here’s a guy, who at times maintained up to possibly 30 colonies a year. He rarely went below 20 and usually maintained colony numbers in the mid twenty’s. Two years ago he states he’s slowing down his operation and will be selling off his main pollinating colonies to the farm that has enlisted his services for so many years. “ I’m just going to keep a couple colonies at the house for vegetable pollination and to have fun with.” “This business of hauling 40 honey supers in every summer and maintaining 25 colonies is starting to get to me.” Well I guess so, considering he’s 80 years old. Well next thing you know he says, “ ah, I think a good number to stop at is 4 or so” The next conversation yielded numbers nearing 10 with discussion of the front yard coming into play. During my short run with this club, a couple things seem to remain the same. Once a beekeeper-always a beekeeper and the only other thing that remains the same in beekeeping is everything changes. 

Scott Seccomb

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One area where we can reduce our expenses is by eliminating the hard copy news letter we mail out 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, nor believe in computers, of course, would continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com.  You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and short course information. We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. Send ideas and content to Toni Burnham and Scott Seccomb.

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
This is a fantastic tool and has unlimited uses for our club. Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be, add materials to make it better. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers.  Members receive automatic email notices of meeting, the BUMBA newsletter, and photos and files add by members.

Recent News from 

“Catch The Buzz!”

A synopsis of bee news from Bee Culture editor Kim Flottum. Subscribe at: www.beeculture.com/content/catch_buzz.cfm

Mar. 26) Wyman’s Wild  Blueberries of Maine today presented $50,000 to the Department of Entomology at Penn State, to support research into the causes and cures of Colony Collapse Disorder. Ed Flanagan, Wyman’s President said flat out...no bees, no blueberries, and Wymans’s is taking a stand to help. They testified at a Congressional hearing in support of increased USDA funding last June, and now have made this substantial donation. The company has also issued a call to action for consumers, noting a portion of their wild blueberry purchases will be used to fund that commitment. 

Wyman’s of Maine has been growing and marketing wild blueberries for over 125 years. 

(Mar 22) An Organic Garden and honey bees move to 1600 Pennsylvania Avenue. From the perspective of probably every beekeeper in the U.S., the first day of spring, 2009, should be one of the most memorable in decades. It was on that day that Michelle Obama announced that not only would there be a garden on the White House lawn, the first since FDR’s Victory Garden, but there would be, yes, BEE HIVES! They will be managed by a White House employee who is a beekeeper and lives nearby. The hives belong to the beekeeper.

(Mar. 12) It’s only bad when it’s someone else’s pet project. One person’s earmark is another’s Life Preserver. A $1.7 million earmark for a Rio Grande Valley research center examining, among other agriculture issues, a continued disappearance of honey bees was included in a massive spending bill cleared by Congress late Tuesday. The earmarks, including funding for what he called a "honey bee factory" in Weslaco, drew the ire of U.S. Sen. John McCain, R-AZ., and other key Republicans.

What are Your Bees Doing This Month

David Morris

Questions welcome at beefriend@verizon.net

 Everyone says home-grown queens are the best queens. The same is true of beekeepers . I received the following email and photo from Michelle Allman. 


“I swear Fay & Sean WANTED to have a look in the bee coloney! Fay even handled some of the frames. I was going to have her put in one of the frames w/out bee's; she wouldn't have it. It had to have bees on it!


It's looking fairly empty in the colony, but that's to be expected now. There was honey, pollen, & capped brood. We saw the queen, she says to say "Hi" to you Scott.      Michele “
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Now, it is unclear to me if it was Fay who said “Hi”, or the queen, but I’ll assume it was Fay, unless the queen can a really remarkable Morse code dance. Intrepid little beekeepers are great ambassadors for the future of bees and beekeeping and Michele’s kids are exactly what we need. 

The Maryland State Beekeepers Assoc. used to sponsor an annual 4-H essay contest on beekeeping; 1st prize was $250 cash. But the 4-H administration would not promote the contest and when only four essays were submitted for three prizes, MSBA ended the program. I was one of the judges for a couple of years and I was impressed with the quality of the essays for the age of the children. The parents were very pleased with the program also because the children learned about a lot more than bees. The essay topics were designed for the essayists to investigate the relationship of bees and beekeeping with culture, the environment, food production, the economy and other topics; it wasn’t “Which is better, Italian or Russian queens.” The parents told me they were surprised ho much science their children learned while studying and researching bees. 

Beekeeping is a lot like that, in that a bee cannot live on its own and a bee hive cannot live without the supporting environment.  Pollinators are like a mine canary. When they die that is a clear warning something is very wrong. Pollinators have been dying off at alarming rates, not just honey bees, but bats, bumble bees, moths, butterflies, beetles, a whole host of important, critical, elements of the food chain, our food chain. When a pollinator dies out, then any plant that depended on that pollinator will die also. Getting kids to understand that food is not made at the grocery store is our first step to protecting our future. 

Now, on to beekeeping. First, I want to thank everyone who has taken an interest in our beginning beekeeping class. We hope it helps you become a good beekeeper and we aspire to give all the knowledge and training you need to get started, but not so much that you will run screaming from the room. We think it is a fun and wonderful hobby, even with a sting or two, and we love sharing our experiences. (Get a beekeeper talking about bees and he’ll never shut up!)

Again, we’ve had a strange winter and now is time to rebuild. April is upon us and your (surviving) hives will either be weak and failing, weak, or okay. Don’t try to save a weak and failing hive. Inspect it for disease and if it is shows no obvious signs of disease combine it with a strong hive, not another weak hive; two wrongs don’t make a right. Weak hives can be fed thin (1:1 by volume) sugar syrup to stimulate brood production, and if the hive is still low on stores, this provides a safety net to avoid starvation.  “Okay” or strong hives probably don’t need feeding, but an inspection will tell if they need it or not. Pollen patties probably aren’t needed by now, but see how much pollen the foragers are bringing in and how much is in the hive near the brood.

This is also a good time to replace bad or old frames for new foundation. Get rid of the old junk, your bees will thank you for it. In nature an old hive that gets weak will be overtaken by wax moths and the old comb is eaten out of existence. We need to cycle out frames to keep the hive healthy. If you do replace a lot of old comb, feed thin sugar syrup to stimulate the bees to build more come and provide the carbs they need to create beeswax.  I have found my bees do a lot better when moved to a new box of clean frames.  By the way, the really old combs don’t render out much wax; you won’t get much wax from them. However, newer combs will have more wax so frequent replacement can give you a better supply of wax for candle making. You also can send your old wax to a company like “Walter Kelly” and they can render the wax through heated pressure filters and return your wax to you or trade it for new foundation. 

You should have reversed your hive bodies in March and you may be able to repeat the procedure one more time. If you replaced comb with foundation, and you reversed the hives, put the foundation in the top box, all together, with as many frames as will fit. Do not provide extra space between foundation combs our you will get burr and cross comb.

Finally, April is swarm season. If your hives are strong

Good luck, David.

FREE STATE Bee Supply

Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk

2009 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

Underlined events are held at Watkins Nature Center. 

April 2, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting, Elections, Short Course #4, Candle and Soap Making

April 4, 10:00 AM-2 PM Bob Cory’s Field Day and hands on bee work, Dunkirk, Calvert County

April 9, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, Short Course #5  Healthy Bees, Jerry Fischer, State Inspector

April 16, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, Short Course #6 Marketing, Bob Cory’s stats, check your knowledge, guest speaker, wrap up

April 18, 10:00 – 3:00 PM Short Course Field Day and hands on bee work.

April 25, Maryland Day ala Nikki! At UMD, College Park

May     Mentoring Visits 

May 16
Bladensburg Festival

June 4, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

June 20, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting, TBD

July - Aug 
Carroll County 4H/FFA Fair www.carrollcountyfair.com

Aug 3-7 EAS Conference  www.easternapicuture.org, Ellicottville, NY

August 6 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

August 
Howard County Fair www.howardcountyfair.org


Montgomery County Fair www.mcagfair.com

Aug 23-Sept 1
Maryland State Fair www.marylandstatefair.com

Sept 26, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting & Honey Show, Oregon Ridge Nature Center, Cockeysville, MD

Sept     
Mentoring Visits


Animal Fest at Cosca Park, Clinton, Md.


Prince George’s County Fair www.countyfair.org


Anne Arundel County Fair www.aacountyfair.org

  
Charles County Fair www.charlescountyfair.com

   
Great Frederick Fair www.thegreatfrederickfair.com

   
St. Mary’s County Fair www.somd.com/smcfair 

   
Calvert County Fair www.calvertcountyfair.com

Oct 1, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

November 21, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting, Md. Dept Ag. HQ, Annapolis

Dec 8,  6:00 – 9:00 PM, Joint Holiday Party 

One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to: 

Mail $15  to Phil Hazen, BUMBA Treas., 330 HIGHVIEW RD., TRACY'S LANDING, MD, 20779

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: __________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP _____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you would like a hardcopy of the newsletter in addition to an email copy.

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2009 BUMBA Calendar:

March 12
7:00 PM Short Course

March  19
7:00 PM Short Course

March  26
7:00 PM Short Course

April 2  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

April 4  
10–2 PM, Bob Cory Field Day

April 9  
7:00 PM Short Course

April 16 
7:00 PM, Short Course Wrap-up

April 18 
10–4 PM, Short Course Field Day

June 4    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

June     
MSBA Summer Meeting, 9:30 AM

August 6    
7:30 p.m. BUMBA Meeting 

August 3-7 
EAS Short Course & Conference, Ellicottville, NY

Oct 1      
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Nov      
MSBA Fall mtg., 9:30 AM, MDA Hq, 50 Harry S. Truman Pkwy, Annapolis

Dec 8     
6:00 PM Holiday Party  

Bowie-Upper Marlboro Beekeepers Association Officers

Pres. 
Scott Seccomb
301-868-2086 
scott.seccomb@verizon.net

VP
Leigh Walton
301-577-3088
leiwal@verizon.net

Treas. 
Phil Hazen 
410-867-4911
PhilRuthHazen@verizon.net

Sec’y 
Margaret Paxton
301-702-9310

Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net

Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us

MSBA Pres. 
Steve McDaniel
410-239-7496
steve@mcdanielphotography.com

David Morris

BUMBA Editor

9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553
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